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In 1976, the Louisiana Legislature passed Act 709. This 

act mandated accountability in education. As a result of 

this law, Louisiana students in grades four, eight, and eleven 

are given tests each year in reading, mathematics, and 

writing. 

The primary motivation for conducting this study was the 

wide-spread discussion about the value of the state-assessment 

program. There was a need to determine what the perceptions 

toward the Louisiana State-Assessment Program were by super-

intendents, principals, and teachers. 

Based upon a review of related literature and discussions 

with Louisiana educators, a questionnaire was developed with 

thirty-three items. These thirty-three items were grouped 

into six research questions that determined what the percep-

tions of superintendents, principals, and teachers were toward 

the Louisiana State-Assessment Program. 

The questionnaire was mailed to all superintendents (66), 

100 principals and 100 teachers randomly selected throughout 

the state. Responses to the questionnaire produced return 

rates of 88.0 per cent for superintendents, 83.0 per cent for 

principals, and 72.0 per cent for teachers. The chi-square 

statistical test, .05 level of significance, was used to 



determine differences in the distribution of selections of the 

three groups on each of the questionnaire items. 

Superintendents, principals, and teachers showed no sig-

nificant differences in their perceptions of how they under-

stood the Louisiana State-Assessment Program. No significant 

differences were indicated in their perceptions of the use of 

minimum standards for all students. However, these three 

groups disagreed about the tracking of students based upon 

state-assessment results. 

All three groups indicated no significant differences 

in having minimum standards for vocational programs. Super-

intendents, principals, and teachers showed no significant 

differences in their perceptions of the quantity and quality 

of testing in their school districts. Significant differences 

did exist among the educators concerning the public relations 

aspect of the Louisiana State-Assessment Program. 
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CHAPTER I 

INTRODUCTION 

Student assessment to determine minimum competency in 

basic skills has become a movement which is dictating the 

direction of education. This movement has mushroomed as a 

result of the eroding of the public's confidence in edu-

cation. According to the Twelfth Annual Gallup Poll of the 

public's attitudes toward education, only 35.0 per cent of 

the parents surveyed gave the schools either an "A" or "B" 

grade to denote the quality of their work (3, p. 35). 

The two major problems associated with American edu-

cation in the past have been inequality in education and low 

academic achievement according to Wise (13, p. 598). The 

distribution or redistribution of resources are primarily 

political problems (13, p." 598). However, the desire for 

higher academic achievement has captured the attention of 

educators and policy makers. Assessment testing programs 

have become the answer to increasing the school's efficiency 

and effectiveness. This testing has evolved as a means to 

make the operation of schools more accountable and bus-

inesslike (13, p. 596). 

Thirty-seven states (7) have thus far enacted legis-

lation, either by mandate of the state legislatures or state 

boards of education, to require students to meet certain 



minimum standards. Perrone (10) has summarized the current 

mood throughout the United States as follows: 

There are probably two reasons for the current 
interest in basic competency testing throughout the 
nation. First, there is concern that schools are 
awarding high school diplomas to individuals who lack 
some of the basic skills, who cannot read and write, 
for example. In addition, because of the cost of edu-
cation, there is a continuing interest in account-
ability. Here it seems various state legislatures 
are demanding proof that the schools are doing a good 
job and that taxpayers are getting something of value 
for their investment (10, p. 3). 

If the assessment testing program is to help improve 

education, then educators themselves must have a positive 

feeling about such a program. Louisiana has joined the 

majority of states in enacting such legislation. Louisiana 

has committed a great deal of resources, personnel, and 

materials to the state-wide assessment program. 

In 1976, the Louisiana House passed HB 810, Act 709, 

which required the establishment of reasonable minimum 

levels of pupil proficiency in the basic communication and 

computational skills areas, and the administration of a uni-

form system of criterion-referenced tests. After the pas-

sage of this act, the State Department of Education appointed 

an advisory committee composed of 100 members to study the 

implementation process. This committee made recommendations 

to the Joint Legislative Committee on Education which 

resulted in the drafting of the Educational Accountability 

Law HB 275. The bill became law as Act 621 in the 1977 

Regular Session of the Legislature. 



One of the purposes of Act 621 is "to ensure that edu-

cation programs operated in the public schools of Louisiana 

lead to the attainment of established goals for education" 

(7, p. 7). Specifically, Act 621 states that 

Without limitation the program shall: (1) establish 
basic uniform state-wide skills and concepts for each 
grade level and subject area, including but not limited 
to, reading, writing, and mathematics; (2) identify 
performance objectives which will lead directly to the 
achievement of pupil proficiencies (7, p. 7). 

The implementation of the provisions of Act 621 began 

immediately and the provisions were phased in progressively 

over a three-year period--1977-1979. Reading was the first 

area to be developed. Because of time constraints, the read-

ing standards and reading tests were at certain times devel-

oped concurrently. Minimum standards for reading were 

identified in the spring of 1977; the first Louisiana state-

assessment test was administered in the 1977-1978 school 

year. The mathematics test was added to the Louisiana State-

Assessment Program in the "1978-1979 school year. Similarly, 

minimum standards for writing were developed during the 1979-

1980 school year and the writing test was added to the 

Louisiana State-Assessment Program for the 1979-1980 school 

year. Therefore in the 1979-1980 school year, reading, 

mathematics, and writing were all tested. 

The minimum standards for the three areas --reading, math-

ematics, and writing--were developed using a relatively gen-

eral set of procedures. First, representative educators 

(teachers, principals, central office staff, university 



personnel, and state department of education staff) were 

identified to serve on committees or advisory councils to 

determine the minimum standards. For each set of standards, 

three committees or subcommittees--elementary, junior high, 

and senior high--were created. All sixty-six school dis-

tricts (parish/city) were represented on at least one of the 

three basic skills advisory committees. Louisiana State 

Department of Education representatives were those persons 

who had assigned responsibilities for various elements of 

the standards or implementation of the standards. 

Each committee and subcommittee followed its own unique 

course of action to achieve the goal of setting minimum stand-

ards for the grade levels and the subject area it was assigned, 

The committees met at least three times during the year as a 

total committee. Most commonly, the chairperson and vice-

chairperson, or an active member of the committee, did the 

primary writing and editing of the drafts and final standards. 

The committees used a concensus approach to determine the 

final standards. The advisory councils emphasized the final 

standards were minimum standards and not maximum goals. 

Several national studies have been conducted to determine 

the status of minimum competency-testing programs. The 

Advisory Committee on Minimum Basic Skills organized in New 

Jersey to give guidance to that assessment program gave a 

final report on the state's competency testing in 1978 (8). 

The committee conducted interviews with school districts, 



major education associations, and state department of edu-

cation staff members. As a result of this study, several 

recommendations were made, including: 

(1) The responsibility for remediation of basic skills 
rests with the local district, while the state depart-
ment of education provides financial, technical, and 
evaluative services; (2) information is needed con-
cerning the most effective program strategies; (3) 
funding guidelines should be reviewed; and (4) state 
efforts should be coordinated with federal funds and 
programs (8, p. 1) . 

Gorth (4), in 1979, completed a nation-wide study to 

determine the status of minimum competency testing. Gorth 

conducted on-site visits with directors of thirty-one state-

mandated programs and twenty local district programs. The 

study focused upon the competencies tested and implications 

for students and programs. In 1978, the New York State 

Department of Education, Division of Educational Testing (10) 

conducted a study on the Basic Competency Testing Program in 

that state. New York State high school principals and super-

intendents were surveyed regarding their evaluations of the 

state-wide minimum competency-testing program for high school 

graduation. This study provided several recommendations: 

(1) Eighty-five per cent of the eleventh grade students 
had completed the basic competency test graduation 
requirements; (2) for over half of all students who had 
not completed the requirements, administrative problems 
were the reason; (3) most administrators felt the stan-
dards were appropriate or too low, and favored empha-
sizing life skills; (4) many administrators endorsed a 
state-wide minimum standard but felt it should be raised 
(10, p. 1) . 

The experiences of educators as to the value of assessment-

testing programs can provide information of great importance. 



This information can be used to shape and. mold future policy 

decisions of state legislative bodies. As Anderson and Lesser 

have said, "Once a state has passed legislation about minimum 

competencies, it will need information about the effects of a 

testing program if it is to make reasonable allocations of 

resources for implementation" (1, p. 606). 

This researcher has contacted the Louisiana State 

Department of Education and found that only one study is being 

conducted at the present time with regard to the Louisiana 

State-Assessment Program. Thomas (11), a doctoral student at 

Northwestern State University of Louisiana, is conducting a 

study to determine the perceptions of directors of curriculum/ 

instruction regarding cut-off scores for eleventh-grade math 

students in Louisiana. 

The Louisiana State Department of Education and the 

Education Committee of the Louisiana Legislature are presently 

looking very closely at the assessment data in order to estab-

lish priorities for the state educational system (7). The 

Louisiana Pupil Progression Plan will rely heavily upon the 

data collected by the Louisiana State-Assessment Program. 

Since the state-assessment program has become the basis for 

future direction in Louisiana, a comprehensive research effort 

on this program is in order. 

Statement of the Problem 

Based upon current research and the fact that the 

Louisiana State-Assessment Program has been in effect for 



three years, there is a need to determine the perceptions of 

superintendents, principals, and teachers regarding the 

Louisiana State-Assessment Program. 

Purposes of This Study 

The purposes of this study were 

1. To determine perceptions of the superintendents, 

principals, and teachers regarding the Louisiana State-

Assessment Program; 

2. To determine whether differences exist in the per-

ceptions held by superintendents, principals, and teachers 

regarding the status of the Louisiana State-Assessment Program,-

3. To make a report of the findings of this study. 

Research Questions 

The following research questions were investigated. 

1. What are the differences, if any, among the per-

ceptions of superintendents, principals, and teachers of 

their understanding of the Louisiana State-Assessment Program? 

2. What are the differences, if any, among the per-

ceptions of superintendents, principals, and teachers con-

cerning the use of minimum standards for all students? 

3. What are the differences, if any, among the per-

ceptions of superintendents, principals, and teachers con-

cerning the tracking of students? 

4. What are the differences, if any, among the per-

ceptions of superintendents, principals, and teachers for 

having minimum standards in vocational programs? 
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5. What are the differences, if any, among the per-

ceptions of superintendents, principals, and teachers con-

cerning the quantity and quality of testing? 

6. What are the differences, if any, among the per-

ceptions of superintendents, principals, and teachers toward 

the public relations aspect of the Louisiana State-Assessment 

Program? 

Definition of Terms 

For the purposes of this study the following terms are 

defined. 

1. Criterion-Referenced Test. Thorndike (12, p. 653) 

defined a criterion-referenced test as "one that is delib-

erately constructed to yield measurements that are directly 

interpretable in terms of specified performance standards." 

2. Louisiana Mathematics Assessment Tests. The 

Louisiana Mathematics Assessment Tests are criterion-

referenced tests developed by the Louisiana State Department 

of Education for the purpose of measuring mathematical skills, 

For the purpose of this study the Louisiana Mathematics 

Assessment Tests are the tests developed by the Louisiana 

State Department of Education for measuring mathematical 

skills of fourth-, eighth-, and eleventh-grade students. 

3. Louisiana Reading Assessment Tests. The Louisiana 

Reading Assessment Tests are criterion-referenced tests 

developed by the Louisiana State Department of Education for 

the purpose of measuring reading skills. For the purpose of 



this study the Louisiana Reading Assessment Tests are the tests 

developed by the Louisiana State Department of Education for 

measuring reading skills of fourth-, eighth-, and eleventh-

grade students. 

4* Louisiana State-Assessment Program. Testing of all 

fourth-, eighth-, and eleventh-grade students in reading, 

writing, and mathematics in Louisiana is known as the Louisiana 

State-Assessment Program. 

5. Louisiana Writing Assessment Tests. The Louisiana 

Writing Assessment Tests are criterion-referenced tests 

developed by the Louisiana State Department of Education for 

the purpose of measuring writing skills. For the purpose of 

this study the Louisiana Writing Assessment Tests are the 

tests developed by the Louisiana State Department of Education 

for measuring writing skills of fourth-, eighth-, and eleventh-

grade students. 

6. Minimum Competency Testing. For the purpose of this 

study, the term minimum competency testing refers to a testing 

program in which the level of proficiency of students in a 

basic academic skill is determined by a minimum score attained 

on a criterion-referenced test. 

7. Minimum Standards. Minimum standards are formal 

statements of the minimum acceptable quality for various 

phases of the educational program (7, p. 555). 

8. Norm-Referenced Test. Cronbach defined a norm-

referenced test as a test in which "the translated score 



10 

tells where the person stands in some population of persons 

who have taken the tests" (2, p. 84). 

9. Perception. Perception is the process by which 

individuals become aware through the organization and inter-

pretation of the evidence of our senses (5, p. 560). Per-

ceptions as used in this study are the responses given by 

superintendents, principals, and teachers to selected 

questions on a questionnaire. 

1 0• Principal. The principal is the individual in 

charge of a campus or building within a school district. 

School District. A school district is a geo-

graphic area designated as an educational unit with an 

elected school board as its governing agency. In Louisiana 

this may include either a parish or city school district. 

12. Superintendent. In this study, superintendent 

refers to the person in charge of the administrative affairs 

of a school district and appointed by the school board. 

13. Teacher. An individual who has the responsibility 

of instructing children for the major portion of the school 

day, teaching either reading or mathematics or writing or 

any combination of these three subjects. 

Del imitations 

This study was limited to the Louisiana-State Assessment 

Program. The population of the superintendents, and a random 

sample of schools from which principals and teachers were 

selected was used in this study. Generalizations of findings 
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were limited to the state of Louisiana and the perceptions of 

superintendents, principals, and teachers. This study assumes 

that the educators were honest and motivated in responding to 

the questionnaire. 

Limitation of this study was justified as follows. 

Superintendents 

Superintendents are the administrative leaders in each 

school district (parish/city) in Louisiana. These profes-

sional educators carry out the mandates of the state legis-

lature and state department of education. 

Principals 

The administrative leaders of each school are the prin-

cipals. These professionals supervise the assessment testing 

of students in their schools. 

Teachers 

The state assessment addresses directly what is being 

taught to students in the classroom. Teachers have daily 

contact with students and are in an excellent position to 

understand the effectiveness of the Louisiana State-

Assessment Program. 

Significance of the Study 

Although this study provided specific data for Louisiana, 

the results have implications for all states involved in a 

state-assessment program. Documentation will be provided to 
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the Louisiana State Department of Education to be made avail-

able for Louisiana educators. Also documentation will be 

provided to the Educational Resources Information Center 

(ERIC) to be made available for interested investigators. 

This study should provide helpful data to the Louisiana 

Legislature and State Superintendent regarding the present 

assessment program along with guidance for the future. The 

following groups may benefit. 

Superintendents 

Responding superintendents will be provided with the 

results of this study for use in decision-making for their 

school district programs. Because of increased awareness, 

these educators should receive valuable benefits that can be 

passed on to their school districts. 

Principals 

A summary of the results of this study will be given to 

all responding principals. Principals will be able to discuss 

with their faculties ideas that may benefit their schools as 

a result of this study. 

Teachers 

Teachers who responded to the questionnaire will be pro-

vided with a copy of the results. The results will be avail-

able to the teacher-groups for possible use in state 

conferences. 
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Louisiana Legislature 

A copy of the results will be given to the Louisiana 

Education Committee of the Louisiana State Legislature. 

These findings should help guide this committee in future 

decisions. 

State Department of Education 

The State Superintendent of Education and the Assistant 

Superintendent for Research and Development will be given a 

copy of the results of this study for decision-making purposes 

Students 

Primary benefits should accrue to Louisiana students 

through a better understanding of the perceptions of the 

Louisiana State-Assessment Program by educators. Results of 

this study will be released to the media for publication so 

that students may be aware of its findings. 
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CHAPTER II 

SYNTHESIS OF RELATED LITERATURE 

A synthesis of related literature indicates that there 

is a great deal of research regarding assessment programs 

throughout the United States. Since the majority of states 

are already operating with assessment legislation, many differ-

ent writers and researchers are studying these programs. 

The state-assessment programs have grown quickly because 

of the feeling by the public that schools are not giving 

enough attention to the basics. The Twelfth Annual Gallup 

Poll of the Public's Attitudes Toward the Piablic Schools bears 

this out very strongly with 69.0 per cent of the population 

indicating that the most important goal for the nexv Federal 

Department of Education is basic education: reading, writing, 

and arithmetic (10, p. 41). 

Testing has always been a part of education. Farr and 

Olshansky (7, p. 528) see today's assessment testing as a means 

to improve scores on the Scholastic Aptitude Test (SAT). 

According to Pipho (23, p. 586), "The testing movement is clearly 

being led, or pushed, by noneducators." In 1977, Schab (28, 

p. 351) completed a study in Georgia by sending questionnaires 

to students, teachers, parents and school administrators and 

discovered that students and parents want higher academic 

16 
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standards in schools. A study by Reinhart (26) determined that 

teachers of English showed a marked resistance to competency 

testing. 

Henderson (13) conducted a study on "Predicting Success 

on a Minimum Competency Examination" and discovered that basic-

skills achievement and success on the minimum-competency tests 

have a very high correlation. However, in a related study, 

Furr (9) found that there is no relationship between high 

school reading and mathematics achievement levels and later 

life experiences. This study indicated that without further 

research, young people may be labeled "incompetent" on the 

basis of tests which will bear little relationship to later 

life experiences. Ross (27) surveyed the state departments of 

education and found that the terms "accountability, assessment 

and testing" are almost synonymous. 

According to Perrone (22, p. 3) competency testing has a 

long history. In 1845, Boston schools instituted a common 

secondary-education certifying examination. However by 1950, 

this kind of examination had virtually disappeared. Today, 

the standards, along with the certifying exams, are reappearing. 

Beard (2, p. 9) feels that competency testing will be very good 

because he says "teachers and school administrators generally 

support minimum competency testing." Teachers have complained 

that students are not motivated to learn and with this program 

they should be motivated. However other authorities such as 

Wise (32) see the testing movement as a power struggle between 
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the state legislatures and the educational establishment. 

According to this researcher, "We have become obsessed with 

measuring the results of education and much less concerned with 

improving the quality of education" (32, p. 536). 

To better understand the minimum competency-testing pro-

grams, Gorth (12) conducted on-site visits with thirty-one 

state-program directors and twenty local-district directors. 

The study revealed that a great diversity in competencies, test 

instruments, test administration, scoring, reporting, and pro-

visions for special populations exists among the states. Olsen 

(20) made a survey of all state- and diocese-level Catholic 

school officials in the nation and found that the Catholic 

schools are also looking strongly at the competency-testing move-

ment . 

Bayles (1) developed a model for implementation of a high 

school minimum competency program in Eldorado High School, Las 

Vegas, Nevada. This study revealed: 

(1) Significant numbers of students were deficient in basic 
skills as indicated by normative - referenced and criterion-
referenced test results. (2) Results from questionnaires 
administered to students, teachers, and parents indicated 
that the respondents agreed that standards for minimum 
competency are necessary and should be applied to all 
students who receive a high school diploma. (3) Develop-
ment of the high school minimum competency model at Eldorado 
High School can be described in five processes: analysis, 
development, implementation, evaluation, and dissemination 
(1, p. 860-A). 

A study by Dean (6) revealed similar findings to that dis-

covered by Bayles, but cautioned that "mandating a single test 

to measure all students at the same time on specified skill 
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attainment may result in a segment of the school population 

being labeled incompetent." However along with both of these 

studies, Blanton (3) has conducted a study on the legal aspects 

of competency-based testing and warns "states using these 

testing programs will have to implement them with great care 

in order to withstand the legal and constitutional challenges 

likely to arise" (3, p. 5657-A). 

Several studies have been done on the status of state-

assessment programs by states. At the 1975 Rutgers University 

Reading Conference (3), nine questions were addressed concerning 

the impact of the state-wide testing of reading in New Jersey. 

The following questions were asked: 

How can scores be used by teachers? How should 
test results be reported to the press and the public? 
Do state tests replace commercial, norm-referenced tests? 
Is the state test unfair to minorities? How might test 
scores change the present curriculum? Are the scores 
diagnostic? Can teaching of reading be improved by 
using the state test? Why are scores given so that com-
parisons may be made between schools in a district and 
between districts? What changes could or should be made 
in the tests to make them more useful? (9, p. 1) 

To further focus on the needs of students as determined 

by the assessment program, New Jersey's Minimum Basic Skills 

Committee (18) studied the remedial programs in New Jersey. 

The committee made seventeen recommendations including: 

(1) Information is needed concerning the most effective pro-

gram strategies, and (2) funding guidelines should be reviewed. 

Nadler (17) directed a study to determine the correlation 

analysis between local and state minimum-competency standards 



in New Jersey and determined that "state-wide minimum-

competency standards really do represent a minimum level for 

the achievement of basic skills" (17, p. 834-A). 

Moore (16) compared fifth-grade students' reading and 

mathematics scores on the Florida state-wide assessment test 

and discovered that some differences did exist between boys' 

and girls' scores in reading and mathematics. The impact of 

minimum competency-testing policy on the administration of 

local schools and on instruction in the Birmingham City Schools 

was investigated by Cody (5). This study concluded that 

An important secondary effect was perceived by both 
principals and teachers and consistently among schools: 
the policy had resulted in increased faculty planning, 
teacher cooperation, and shared decision-making in local 
schools. Other findings included positive attitudes on 
the part of teachers; most teachers reported that they 
had changed their classroom practices to give remedial 
students more attention through more drill, more individ-
ual and small group work (5, p. 36-A). 

A report of the Board of Regents in New York State (19) 

on the Basic Competency-Testing Program revealed some very 

interesting data: 

(1) Eighty-five per cent of eleventh-grade students had 
completed the basic competency test graduation require-
ments (reading and mathematics); (2) sixty-five per cent 
of tenth-grade students had completed the basic com-
petency test requirements for graduation; (3) most 
schools administered basic competency tests for the first 
time to ninth graders; (4) most school administrators 
felt the standards were appropriate or too low, and 
favored emphasizing life skills; (5) one half of the 
administrators would accept passing scores on the regents 
tests in lieu of competency test passing scores; (6) many 
administrators endorsed a state-wide minimum standard 
but iclt it should be raised (19, p. 1). 
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Several studies have been made to determine the attitudes 

and perceptions of key people in the assessment testing move-

ment. Stetz (29) surveyed school superintendents and members 

of the National Council on Measurement in Education (NCME) and 

found that both groups felt that better communication was needed 

if the proper use of tests as measurement devises was to be 

fully utilized. 

State superintendents were surveyed by Hendrick (14) as 

to their expressed attitudes toward competency-based education. 

This study revealed that "chief state school officer involve-

ment in competency-based education was a strong determinant 

of positive attitude toward the program" (14, p. 85-A). 

Prince studied the Mississippi Educational Assessment Program 

for the first two years of operation and concluded that "some 

falsified scores were produced by the assessment programs but 

the scores for the second year showed the results of adjust-

ment of curriculum material of state schools to items on the 

assessment test" (24, p. 397-A). 

Thelander (3) developed a study to determine the relation-

ship of the Michigan Education Assessment Program to curriculum 

decision-making at the local level. Several findings were 

evident: 

Some of the differences in insights show that teachers 
agree less than board members and administrators, that 
HEAP (Michigan Education Assessment Program) has been used 
by teachers or principals in curriculum planning. Teachers 
also disagree more than administrators, indicating a lack 
of use of MEAP results. They also disagree more than 
board members and administrators that they don't know 
how to, they don't have the time to, and they haven't 
received inservice training on how to use the MEAP results. 
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On the small sampling offered in this study, teachers' 
agreement is stronger than board members and admin-
istrators noting the need for more: work study skill 
items, practical items, and more language items in HEAP. 
Teachers agree more than board members that post tests 
would be desirable. Teachers also agree more than board 
members and administrators that MEAP should be admin-
istered in May (30, 599-A). 

The perceptions of local, decision-making school person-

nel relative to competency requirements for a high school 

diploma was the basis for a study by Zuromski (33). The 

follox^ing are some conclusions drawn from this study: 

There appears to be considerable doubt among local, 
key decision-making school personnel that the completion 
of courses and programs should be indicated solely by 
the use of grades and credits; however, it appears that 
local, key decision-making school personnel support the 
use of a system of grades and credits as the primary 
basis for awarding the high school diploma. . . . 
(2) Local, key decision-making school personnel gen-
erally believe that in order for students to qualify 
for the high school diploma, the school should verify 
that students possess specific competencies, and that 
it is important to local school districts that this con-
dition exist. (3) It appears that there is little sup-
port among local, key decision-making school personnel 
for the use of competency requirements as the primary 
basis for awarding the high school diploma (33, p. 508-A). 

Raines (25) studied the perceptions of professional edu-

cators and the local school community toward minimum compe-

tencies needed for graduation. The analysis and interpretation 

of data provided the following conclusions: 

(1) In rating the importance of minimum competencies in 
mathematics the professional educators and local school 
community do not differ significantly in their perceptions 
(2) In rating the importance of minimum competencies in 
reading the professional educators and local school com-
munity are significantly different in their perceptions. 
(3) In rating the importance of minimum competencies in 
writing the professional educators and local school com-
munity are significantly different in their perceptions. 
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(4) In rating importance of minimum competencies in life 
skills the professional educators and local school com-
munity are significantly different in their perceptions 
to the greatest degree. Twenty-three out of twenty-
four competencies were significantly different. Patrons 
rated as essential more life skills than did educators. 
In particular the life skills perceived by patrons as 
essential in the 80.0 per cent and higher ranges are in 
areas of personal financial management, compliance with 
behavior standards as determined by society, sources of 
information, employment applications and reading ability 
at least on a minimum level (25, p. 3679-A). 

Perceptions of superintendents regarding a minimum 

competency-testing program in the state of Texas was conducted 

by Carnes (4). This study revealed several findings: 

(1) Superintendents, by 79.9 per cent response, per-
ceived the need for the establishment of minimum-
competency testing in Texas. (2) It was concluded that a 
70.0 per cent or higher mastery level should be achieved 
on the minimum competencies by students to be classified 
successful for a given area. (3) Superintendents over-
whelmingly responded that basic skills should be tested 
for competency. (4) There was no significant relation-
ship between types of school districts (community, sub-
urban, metropolitan) and superintendents' perceptions 
about minimum-competency testing. (5) A relationship 
between how long superintendents have served and their 
perceptions about minimum-competency testing did not 
exist. (6) A relationship between the educational level 
of superintendents and their perceptions of minimum-
competency testing did not exist (4, p. 1168-A). 

In a study by Gammon (11) school board members, teachers, 

and administrators were surveyed concerning the perceived 

effects of competency requirements in selected Arizona school 

districts. Based on the findings of this study, it was recom-

mended that 

More than one evaluation procedure continue to be 
used to evaluate student competency. . . . (2) Students 
be given several opportunities to meet required standards; 
(3) remediation continue to receive emphasis in the class-
room; (4) itemized progress reports be used to report 
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student progress; (5) all subject areas develop com-
petency standards; . . . (7) teaching and reinforce-
ment of basic skills be emphasized at all grade levels 
(11, p. 818-A). 

This researcher has determined that only two studies 

are in progress that may have some implications for the 

Louisiana State-Assessment Program. A study by Pechman (21), 

University of New Orleans, funded by the National Institute 

of Education (NIE) has as its primary purpose to "facilitate 

optimal use of evaluation research by generating knowledge 

regarding those factors which affect utilization" (21, p. 1). 

A survey of local educational administrators' perceptions of 

evaluation will also be a part of the study. Thomas (31) is 

completing a dissertation at Northwestern State University, 

Natchitoches, Louisiana, to determine possible cut-off scores 

for eleventh-grade mathematics students based upon the 

Louisiana State-Assessment Program. 

Louisiana is implementing the Louisiana Pupil Progression 

Plan for the 1981-1982 school year (15). This plan will 

utilize information gathered by the Louisiana State-Assessment 

Program. Students will be promoted or retained based upon 

state-assessment data. 

In summary, a great deal has been written concerning the 

status of state-assessment programs throughout the United States 

Accountability has been the general term applied to these pro-

grams. State-assessment and minimum-competency testing are 

appearing in most of the fifty states. New Jersey and New York 

appear to be the leaders in this area. Studies are revealing 
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some very interesting and useful findings regarding this 

kind of testing. Some of these indicate positive feelings 

on the part of professional educators while others reveal 

negative feelings. Accountability, state-assessment, and min-

imum competency testing are terms continually occurring in a 

review of educational literature. Louisiana has two studies 

being conducted that relate to the state-assessment program. 

However, Louisiana has no studies related to perceptions by 

educational personnel toward the status of the Louisiana 

State-Assessment Program. 
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CHAPTER III 

PROCEDURES OF STUDY 

Method of Study 

Survey methodology was used to gather data pertaining to 

the perceptions of the Louisiana State-Assessment Program as 

viewed by samples of three populations in the study. 

The Survey Questionnaire 

The survey questionnaire addressed factors relating to 

the perceptions of the Louisiana State-Assessment Program. 

Thirty-three variables were selected that related to general 

information, curriculum, and public relations. Survey items 

were developed from the literature reviewed and interviews 

with Louisiana educators. These thirty-three items were 

grouped into six research questions. Content validity for 

the questionnaire was established by the jury technique. 

This jury was composed of the superintendent, a principal 

and a teacher from two school districts (parish/city) in 

Louisiana plus two Louisiana State Department of Education 

staff members. The members of this jury were asked to review 

and evaluate the questions that the researcher had already 

compiled. If these members did not understand a question, 

they were asked to rewrite it. They were also asked to add 

questions that they believed were relevant to the study. 
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After all of these suggestions were received, a revised 

questionnaire was again given to the members of the jury. 

These suggestions were used to revise the questionnaire once 

more. Copies of this questionnaire were given to a super-

intendent, and a group of principals and teachers to complete 

They were asked to comment on any question that they did not 

understand or to make any suggestions that would improve the 

instrument. This pilot survey was conducted in the Vernon 

Parish School System to determine if any major problems 

existed in the instrument which is shown in final form in 

the Appendix. 

Populations 

Superintendents 

All superintendents of the state of Louisiana were in-

cluded in the population for a total size (N) of 66. 

Principals 

All principals in Louisiana who have grades four, or 

eight, or eleven or any combination of these three in their 

schools were included in the population (approximately 1,300) 

with a sample size (N) of 100. 

Teachers 

All teachers in Louisiana who teach either reading or 

writing or mathematics or any combination of these three sub-

jects at grade four, or eight, or eleven or any combination 
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of these three grades were included in the population (approx-

imately 3,700) with a sample size (N) of 100. 

Selection of Samples 

Lists of superintendents, principals, and teachers were 

obtained from the Louisiana State Department of Education 

through the use of administrative bulletins and annual reports. 

Sample selection was as follows. 

Superintendents 

The total population of the superintendents in the state 

was used rather than a sample. Since there are sixty-six 

school districts in the state of Louisiana, each superintendent 

was mailed a questionnaire in the spring of 1981 with a return, 

stamped envelope to the researcher. Two follow-ups at two-

week intervals and telephone calls were made in order to reach 

a goal of 70.0 per cent response or a minimum acceptable re-

sponse approved by the advisory committee. 

Principals 

A table of random numbers was used to select a sample 

size (N) of 100 schools in the state having at least one grade 

of four, or eight, or eleven or any combination of these three. 

The principals of these 100 schools were mailed a questionnaire 

in February, 1981, along with a return, stamped envelope. Two 

follow-up letters and telephone follow-ups were used to ob-

tain a 70.0 per cent response. 
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Teachers 

By using a table of random numbers, 100 teachers were 

selected from the 100 previously selected schools. These 

teachers were mailed a questionnaire in February, 1981. This 

questionnaire contained a return envelope for the respondent. 

Two follow-up letters and telephone calls were made in two-

week intervals to obtain a 70.0 per cent response. 

Accomplishment of Purposes 

Purpose 1 

Perceptions of the Louisiana State-Assessment Program 

were obtained through the questionnaire. 

Purpose 2_ 

Differences in perceptions of the three groups were 

obtained by testing the research questions, using the chi-

square statistical test on the tabulated responses of the 

three groups for each item on the questionnaire. 

Purpose _3 

A report of the findings of this study was produced from 

the analysis of all data gathered on the questionnaire used 

in this study. 

Treatment of Data 

The level of measurement used required the use of non-

parametric statistical procedures. The chi-square statistical 

test was used to determine significant differences among the 
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perceptions of each of the three groups under study for each 

item on the questionnaire. The .05 level of significance 

was used to test the research questions. 

Upon completion of the data collection, the chi-square 

statistical test was accomplished on the distribution of r e -

sponses of each of the three groups for each of the thirty-

three items on the questionnaire. These calculations resulted 

in thirty-three tables displaying the distribution of re-

sponses of each group on each item, various percentages of 

each response selected, the chi-square raw scores, the degrees 

of freedom (df), and the levels of significance. In addition 

to these thirty-three tables, six additional tables summarized 

the responses for each item according to the six research 

questions asked. These thirty-nine tables provided a basis 

for analysis as to whether or not significant differences 

existed among the superintendents, principals, and teachers. 



CHAPTER IV 

PRESENTATION AND ANALYSIS OF DATA 

This chapter, which is the tabulation and presentation 

of the data collected for this study, is divided into the 

following divisions: (1) general information, (2) curric-

ulum, (3) public relations, and (4) summary of items 

related to research questions. 

The investigation was conducted during the spring of 

1981. The study was concerned with the perceptions of super-

intendents, principals, and teachers toward the Louisiana 

State-Assessment Program. All superintendents from the sixty-

six school districts (parish/city) were surveyed. One hun-

dred schools were randomly selected to obtain a list of 100 

principals and 100 teachers. One teacher from each school 

was selected. These superintendents, principals, and teachers 

were all mailed questionnaires. Fifty-eight (88.0 per cent) 

of the superintendents, eighty-three (83.0 per cent) of the 

principals, and seventy-two (72.0 per cent) of the teachers 

responded to the questionnaire. Three questionnaires re-

ceived were not useable--one from a principal and two from 

teachers. These three returns reduced the number of useable 

questionnaires for the principals to eighty-two (82.0 per 

cent) and the teachers to seventy (70.0 per cent). All tables 
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throughout this chapter reflect the actual responses received 

from each group for each item on the questionnaire. 

Responses to the items on the questionnaire have been 

analyzed in the order in which they occurred on the question-

naire. Findings, based upon the responses of the educators, 

immediately follow each item. Following the analysis of the 

thirty-three items on the questionnaire is the summary of the 

items related to the six research questions. 

General Information 

The first question asked on the questionnaire was "How 

long have you held your present position?" The responses 

were grouped into seven categories as shown in Table I, page 

37. A chi-square value of 22.632 with 12 degrees of freedom 

was determined to be significant at the .0310 level of con-

fidence. There was a wide range in the responses of edu-

cators to the number of years that they had held their present 

positions. Forty-five (21.4 per cent) of the respondents 

said that they had held their position from "1 to 3" years. 

The second highest number of responses was the "4 to 6" years 

of experience indicated by forty-four (21.0 per cent). Forty 

(19.0 per cent) educators indicated they had "7 to 9" years 

in their present positions with twenty-seven (12.9 per cent) 

indicating they had "less than 1 year." Twenty (9.5 per 

cent) educators checked "16 or more" years of experience with 

eighteen (8.6 per cent) indicating "13 to 15" years. The 
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least checked category was "10 to 12" years indicated by 

sixteen (7.6 per cent) respondents. 

The second question on the questionnaire was "How many 

years of total education experience do you have?" Responses 

for the educators are reported in Table II, page 39. A chi-

square value of 58.891 was obtained with 12 degrees of free-

dom with a .0001 level of confidence. Twenty-four (11.4 per 

cent) educators checked "13 to 15" for their total years of 

experience with seventeen (8.1 per cent) indicating "10 to 

12" years. Nine (4.3 per cent) indicated their years as 

"4 to 6" while seven (3.3 per cent) respondents chose "7 to 

9" as the years of total education experience. Six (2.9 per 

cent) educators chose "1 to 3" years and only one (.5 per 

cent) checked "less than 1 year." 

The third question on the questionnaire was "What is the 

highest degree you hold?" Table III,.page 40, indicates the 

responses received for this item. A chi-square value of 

110.866 with 8 degrees of freedom was computed and determined 

to be significant at the .0001 level of confidence. Eighty-

one (38.6 per cent) of the respondents said they held the 

"master's plus 30" degree. Sixty-one (29.0 per cent) 

held the "master's" degree. The "bachelor's" degree was 

checked by thirty-eight (54.0 per cent) of the teachers as 

being their highest degree. The "doctorate" degree was 

listed by twenty-five (11.9 per cent) while only five (2.4 

per cent) listed the "specialist" degree. No one indicated 
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that they held "less than a bachelor's" degree. Superintend-

ents and principals held higher degrees than did the teachers. 

Curriculum 

The next question was "Are you aware of the Louisiana 

Minimum Standards in either reading, writing, or mathematics?" 

Responses to this item are reported in Table IV. A chi-square 

value of 2.239 with 2 degrees of freedom was computed and found 

TABLE IV 

RESPONSES TO ITEM 4: ARE YOU AWARE OF THE LOUISIANA 
MINIMUM STANDARDS IN EITHER READING, 

WRITING, OR MATHEMATICS? 

Educators 

Choices 

Yes No Total 

Superintendents 
Per cent 

Principals 
Per cent 

Teachers 
Per cent 

Total 
Per cent 

Raw Chi-Square 
2.239 

57 
98. 3 

82 
100.0 

68 
97.1 

207 
98.6 

df 
2 

1 
7 

0 
0 

2 
9 

3 
1.4 

58 
27.7 

82 
39.0 

70 
33.3 

210 
100.0 

Significance 
. 3265 

not to be significant at the .05 level of confidence. The 

educators overwhelmingly indicated that they were aware of 

the Louisiana Minimum Standards with 207 (98.6 per cent) 
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saying "Yes," while only three (1.4 per cent) said "No." 

Only one (1.7 per cent) of the superintendents said that 

they were not aware of the standards. None of the principals 

indicated that they were not aware of the standards, while 

only two (2.9 per cent) of the teachers indicated they were 

not aware of the minimum standards. 

The next question in this study was "If you checked 

"Yes' in 4 above, do you feel that the test items relate to 

the standards as defined in the Louisiana Minimum Standards?" 

Responses to this question are given in Table V, page 43. A 

chi-square value of 17.426 with 6 degrees of freedom was 

determined to be significant at the .0078 level of confidence. 

One hundred twenty (59.O.per cent) of the educators said that 

there was a "definite relation" while sixty-seven (32.0 per 

cent) said there was "some relation." Sixteen (8.5 per cent) 

of the respondents said they were "not sure," while only one 

(.5 per cent) said there was "no relation." 

The next question was "In your opinion should all stu-

dents throughout the state meet the minimum standards estab-

lished by the state department of education?" Table VI, on 

page 44 shows the responses to this item. A chi-square value 

of 5.936 with 4 degrees of freedom was computed and found not 

to be significant at the .05 level of significance. One hun-

dred twenty-eight (61.2 per cent) of the educators said that 

all students should meet the minimum standards, while sixty-

one (29.2 per cent) said "No." Educators' opinions were 
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TABLE VI 

RESPONSES TO ITEM 6: IN YOUR OPINION SHOULD ALL STUDENTS 
THROUGHOUT THE STATE MEET THE MINIMUM STANDARDS 

ESTABLISHED BY THE STATE DEPARTMENT 
OF EDUCATION? 

Educators 

Superintendents 
Per cent 

Principals 
Per cent 

Teachers 
Per cent 

Total 
Per cent 

Raw Chi-Square 
5.936 

Yes 

34 
58.6 

50 
61.7 

44 
62 . 9 

128 
61. 2 

Choices 

No 

21 
36. 2 

19 
23.5 

21 
30. 0 

61 
29.2 

df 
4 

Not 
Sure 

3 
5.2 

12 
14.8 

5 
7.1 

20 
9.6 

Total 

58 
27.8 

81 
38.8 

70 
33.4 

209 
100. 0 

Significance 
.2039 

very similar. They felt very strongly that all students 

should address the minimum standards. Only twenty (9.6 per 

cent) of the respondents said they were "not sure." 

The next question on the questionnaire was "If you 

checked 'No' in 6 above, which one(s) should not?" The 

responses are reported in Table VII, page 45. A value of 

.780 was computed for chi-square with 2 degrees of freedom 

which was not significant at the .05 level of confidence. No 

significant differences were apparent among the superintend-

ents, principals, and teachers. All groups seemed to respond 



TABLE VII 

RESPONSES TO ITEM 7: IF YOU CHECKED "NO" IN 6 
ABOVE, WHICH ONE(S) SHOULD NOT? 

45 

Educators 

Superintendents 
Per cent 

Principals 
Per cent 

Teachers 
Per cent 

Total 
Per cent 

Choices 

Special- Education 
Students 

Raw Chi-Square 
. 780 

17 
81. 0 

17 
89.5 

18 
85. 7 

52 
15.2 

df 
2 

Below-Average 
Students 

4 

19.0 

2 

10.5 

3 
14. 3 9 
14. 8 

Total 

21 
34. 4 

19 
31.2 

21 
34.4 

61 
100.0 

Significance 
. 7500 

to the question in the same manner. Fifty-two (85.2 per 

cent) of the respondents indicated that special-education 

students should not have to meet minimum standards while nine 

(14.8 per cent) indicated that some "below-average" students 

should not have to meet these same minimum standards. 

The next question asked was "Should the results obtained 

from the Louisiana State-Assessment Program be the primary 

criteria to determine promotion from one grade to the next?" 

Responses to this item are shown in Table VIII, page 46. A 

chi-square value of 14.325 with 6 degrees of freedom was 

determined to be significant at the .0262 level of confidence. 
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TABLE VIII 

RESPONSES TO ITEM 8: SHOULD THE RESULTS OBTAINED FROM 
THE LOUISIANA STATE-ASSESSMENT PROGRAM BE THE 

PRIMARY CRITERIA TO DETERMINE PROMOTION 
FROM ONE GRADE TO THE NEXT? 

Educators 

Superintendents 
Per cent 

Principals 
Per cent 

Teachers 
Per cent 

Total 
Per cent 

Defi-
nitely 

10 
17.9 

4 

5.0 

9 
12 . 9 

23 
11. 2 

Raw Chi-Square 
14.325 

Choices 

To Some 
Extent 

40 
71.4 

68 
85.0 

49 
70. 0 

157 
76. 2 

d F 
6 

Not at 
All 

6 
10.6 

10.0 

8 
11.4 

22 
10.7 

Not 
Sure 

0 
,0 

0 
0 

4 
5.7 

4 
1.9 

Total 

56 
27.2 

80 
38.8 

70 
34. 0 

206 
100.0 

Significance 
. 0262 

One hundred fifty-seven (76.2 per cent) of the educators said 

that "to some extent" the results from the Louisiana State-

Assessment Program should be the primary criteria to deter-

mine promotion from one grade to the next. Twenty-three (11.2 

per cent) said it should "definitely" be used while twenty-

two (10.7 per cent) said "not at all." Only four (5.7 per 

cent) of the teachers said they were "not sure." 

Should the results of the state-assessment test be used 

for placing (tracking) students in a program that best suits 

their capabilities?" was the next question in the questionnaire 



47 

Responses to this item are shown in Table IX. A chi-square 

value of 23.583 with 4 degrees of freedom was determined to 

be significant at the .0001 level of confidence. One hun-

dred four (50.2 per cent) of the educators said "Yes"--

that the results from the assessment test should be used to 

track students. "No" was checked by sixty-seven (32.4 per 

cent) of the educators. Among the groups, superintendents 

TABLE IX 

RESPONSES TO ITEM 9: SHOULD THE RESULTS OF THE STATE 
ASSESSMENT TEST BE USED FOR PLACING (TRACKING) 

STUDENTS IN A PROGRAM THAT BEST 
SUITS THEIR CAPABILITIES? 

Educators 

Superintendents 
Per cent 

Principals 
Per cent 

Teachers 
Per cent 

Total 
Per cent 

Raw Chi-Square 
23.583 

Yes 

18 
31. 6 

43 
53.1 

43 
62.3 

104 
50.2 

Choices 

No 

32 
56.1 

24 
29.6 

11 
15.9 

67 
32.4 

df 
4 

Not Sure 

7 
12.3 

14 
17.3 

15 
21.8 

36 
17.4 

Total 

57 
27.5 

81 
39. 2 

69 
33. 3 

207 
100. 0 

Significance 
. 0001 

overwhelmingly opposed tracking with thirty-two (56.1 per 

cent) saying "No." This contrasts with the principals, where 

the majority, forty-three (53.1 per cent) said "Yes" to 
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tracking. Teachers also were very favorable toward tracking 

with forty-three (62.3 per cent) saying "Yes." "Not sure" 

was checked by only thirty-six (17.4 per cent) of the educators 

The next question asked on the questionnaire was "If you 

checked 'Yes' in 9 above, what track(s) should be used?" The 

responses to this item are listed in Table X, page 49. A chi-

square value of 3.210 was determined not to be significant at 

the .05 level of confidence with 8 degrees of freedom. Edu-

cators were basically in agreement as to what tracks should 

be used. The academic" track was checked by eighty-eight 

(34.2 per cent) of the respondents, while the "vocational" 

track was listed by eighty-one (31.5 per cent). "Special 

education" was listed by sixty-one (23.8 per cent) as a track 

for some students. Twenty-four (9.3 per cent) of the edu-

cators said the "general" track should be used. "Other" was 

checked by three (1.2 per cent) of the respondents. 

The next question was "If you checked 'Yes' in 9 above, 

should students receive a regular high school diploma fol-

lowing the completion of their track?" Responses to this 

question are shown in Table XI, page 50. A chi-square value 

of 6.840 with 2 degrees of freedom was determined to be sicr-

nificant at the .0500 level of confidence. Fifty-three (51.0 

per cent) of the educators felt that these students should 

not receive a high school diploma after the completion of 

their track while fifty-one (49.0 per cent) said "Yes." 

Superintendents showed the most opposition with fourteen 
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TABLE XI 

RESPONSES TO ITEM 11: IF YOU CHECKED "YES" IN 9 ABOVE 
SHOULD STUDENTS RECEIVE REGULAR HIGH SCHOOL DIPLOMAS' 

FOLLOWING THE COMPLETION OF THEIR TRACK? 

Educators 

Superintendents 
Per cent 

Principals 
Per cent 

Teachers 
Per cent 

Total 
Per cent 

Raw Chi-Square 
6.840 

Choices 

Yes 

4 
22.0 

23 
53. 0 

24 
56. 0 

51 
49. 0 

df 
9 

No 

14 
78. 0 

20 
47 . 0 

19 
44. 0 

53 
51. 0 

Total 

18 
18.0 

43 
41.0 

43 
41.0 

104 
100. 0 

Significance 
.0500 

(78.0 per cent) saying "No." Principals and teachers were 

almost evenly divided in their opinions. Twenty (47.0 per 

cent) of the principals said "No" while nineteen (44.0 per 

cent) of the teachers checked "No." Principals and teachers 

favored granting these students a diploma while the super-

intendents were opposed. 

The next question asked was "What vocational program(s) " 

is most dependent upon the mastery of the Louisiana Minimum 

Standards?" Responses to this item are reported in Table XII, 

page 51. A chi-square value of 26.090 with 16 degrees of 

freedom was determined not to be significant at the .05 level 
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of significance. Educators in general felt that certain 

vocational areas were more dependent upon the mastery of the 

Louisiana Minimum Standards than were others. The majority 

or 113 (34.8 per cent) of the educators felt that all of the 

vocational programs listed were dependent upon mastery of 

minimum standards. Seventy-six (23.4 per cent) of the 

respondents listed "business education" as the most depen-

dent, while thirty-seven (11.4 per cent) listed "distributive 

education." "Home economics" was listed by thirty-two (9.8 

per cent) as dependent upon mastery of Louisiana Minimum 

Standards. Twenty-seven (8.3 per cent) respondents checked 

"trade and industry." "Agriculture" was listed by eighteen 

(5.5 per cent) with "industrial arts" listed by fourteen 

(4.3 per cent). Seven (2.2 per cent) said "none of these" 

and only one (.3 per cent) indicated "other." 

The next question was "If students are placed into 

regular vocational education programs should minimum require-

ments be placed upon them prior to enrollment?" Table XIII, 

page 53, shows the responses to this item. A chi-square value 

of 3.993 was computed with 6 degrees of freedom and found not 

to be significant at the .05 level of confidence. One hun-

dred thirteen (54.6 per cent) of the respondents indicated 

that "to some extent" minimum requirements should be placed 

upon students prior to enrollment in vocational education pro-

grams, while sixty-six (31.9 per cent) of the educators said 

"definitely." Only fifteen (7.2 per cent) of the educators 
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TABLE XIII 

RESPONSES TO ITEM 13: IF STUDENTS ARE PLACED INTO REGULAR 
VOCATIONAL EDUCATION PROGRAMS SHOULD MINIMUM 

REQUIREMENTS BE PLACED UPON THEM 
PRIOR TO ENROLLMENT? 

Choices 

Defi- To Some Not at Not 
Educators nitely Extent All Sure Total 

Superintendents 15 34 6 3 58 
Per cent 25.9 58.6 10.3 5.2 28.0 

Principals 29 44 3 5 81 
Per cent 35.8 54.3 3.7 6.2 39.1 

Teachers 22 35 6 5 68 
Per cent 32.4 51. 5 8.8 7.3 32.9 

Total 66 113 15 13 207 
Per cent 31. 9 54.6 7.2 6.3 100.0 

3.993 . 6775 

said "not at all." Thirteen (6.3 per cent) of the educators 

said they were "not sure." 

The next question asked in this study was "Should the 

results of the grade eleven state-assessment test be used to 

determine high school graduation?" The responses to this 

question are reported in Table XIV, page 54. A chi-square 

value of 3.233 was computed using 2 degrees of freedom and 

found not to be significant at the .05 level of confidence. 

All groups of educators were similar in their opinions 

regarding this question. The educators were almost evenly 
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TABLE XIV 

RESPONSES TO ITEM 14: SHOULD THE RESULTS OF THE GRADE ELEVEN 
STATE-ASSESSMENT TEST BE USED TO DETERMINE 

HIGH SCHOOL GRADUATION? 

Choices 

Educators Yes No Total 

Superintendents 21 35 56 
Per cent 37. 5 62.5 27.9 

Principals 41 36 77 
Per cent 53.2 46.8 38. 3 

Teachers 32 36 68 
Per cent 47.1 52.9 33.8 

Total 94 107 201 
Per cent 

O
O
 53.2 100.0 

Raw Chi-Square 
3. 233 

df 
2 

Significance 
.1986 

divided in their "Yes"--"No" responses. One hundred seven 

(53.2 per cent) of the educators felt that the results of the 

grade eleven state-assessment test should not be used to 

determine high school graduation. However ninety-four (46.8 

per cent) said that it should be used. Thirty-five (62.5 per 

cent) of the superintendents who responded to this question 

were opposed to the use of this test while forty-one (53.2 

per cent) of the principals favored its use. The teachers 

were almost evenly divided with thirty-two (47.1 per cent) 

saying "Yes" and thirty-six (52.9 per cent) saying "No." 



55 

The next question was "If you checked 'No* in 14 above, 

why not?" The responses were grouped into six categories as 

shown in Table XV, page 56. A value of 20.368 was computed 

for chi-square with 10 degrees of freedom making it signifi-

cant at the .0259 level of confidence. Opinions varied among 

the educators as to why the eleventh-grade assessment test 

should not be used to determine high school graduation. 

Thirty-seven (41.6 per cent) of the respondents said that 

"other variables should be considered." Twenty-six (29.2 

per cent) of the educators said the decision should not be 

based "on one test alone." The "twelfth grade may improve 

them" according to seven (7.9 per cent) of the educators. 

Six (6.7 per cent) of the respondents said "some will never 

pass." Five (18.5 per cent) of the superintendents said "maybe 

later but not now." "Other" reasons were given by eight (9.0 

per cent) of the respondents. 

The next question asked was "At the present time, the 

Louisiana State-Assessment Tests are being given in grades 

four, eight, and eleven. In your opinion, what grade(s) should 

these tests be given?" The responses for this question are 

shown in Table XVI, page 57. The chi-square value for this 

item was 38.790 with 28 degrees of freedom and was found not 

to be significant at the .05 level of significance. The 

educators were in agreement with one another as to what grades 

should be tested. Ninety-seven (12.5 per cent) educators said 

the eleventh-grade was the proper place to test students, 
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while ninety-three (12.0 per cent) indicated that the third 

grade should be tested. Eighty-four (10.8 per cent) said 

the eighth grade was the place to test. Seventy-two (9.3 

per cent) said the fourth grade should be tested while sixty-

nine (8.9 per cent) said the seventh grade. Sixty-five (8.4 

per cent) listed the tenth grade with fifty-one (6.6 per cent) 

checking the sixth grade. The ninth grade was checked by 

forty-eight (6.2 per cent) and the second grade was indicated 

by forty-one (5.3 per cent). Twenty-eight (3.6 per cent) 

checked the first grade and twelve (1.5 per cent) checked 

kindergarten. "All" grades should be tested according to 

twenty-three (3.0 per cent) respondents and only eleven (1.4 

per cent) educators said "none" of the grades should be tested. 

The next question was "How do you feel about the amount of 

testing being done in the schools of your district (parish/ 

city)?" Responses to this item are given in Table XVII, page 

59. A chi-square value of 7.018 with 6 degrees of freedom 

was determined not to be significant at the .05 level of 

confidence. One hundred twenty-six (60.0 per cent) of the 

respondents felt the amount of testing being done in their 

district is "about right." This choice received the highest 

number of responses from each group of educators. Only forty-

four (21.0 per cent) felt that there was "too much" testing 

in their school districts. "Too little" was listed by twenty-

seven (12.9 per cent) of the educators. Thirteen (6.1 per 
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TABLE XVII 

RESPONSES TO ITEM 17: HOW DO YOU FEEL ABOUT THE AMOUNT 
OF TESTING BEING DONE IN THE SCHOOLS OF 

YOUR DISTRICT (PARISH/CITY)? 

Choices 

Too About Too Not 
Educators Much Right Little Sure Total 

Superintendents 18 33 4 3 58 
Per cent 31.0 56. 9 6.9 5.2 27.7 

Principals 16 49 12 5 82 
Per cent 19.5 59.8 14.6 6.1 39. 0 

Teachers 10 44 11 5 70 
Per cent 14. 3 62.9 15 . 7 7.1 33, 3 

Total 44 126 2 7 13 210 
Per cent 21. 0 60.0 12.9 6.1 100. 0 

7.018 . 3191 

cent) said they were "not sure" about the amount of testing 

being done in their school districts. 

"If you checked 'Too much' in 17 above, what test(s) 

should be eliminated?" was the next question. The responses 

are listed in Table XVIII, page 60. A chi-square coefficient 

of 8.148 with 8 degrees of freedom was determined not to be 

significant at the .05 level of confidence. Opinions among 

all groups were divided as to which tests should be elim-

inated. "Local achievement tests" were listed by eleven 

(40.8 per cent) of the respondents who answered this question 
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as tests that should be eliminated. Each of the remaining 

choices: "local criterion-referenced tests, federal programs 

tests, state criterion-referenced tests, other" received four 

(14.8 per cent) of the responses. 

"In your opinion, should other subjects besides reading, 

mathematics, and writing be tested on the Louisiana State-

Assessment Program?" was the next question listed. Responses 

for this item are given in Table XIX. A chi-square value of 

TABLE XIX 

RESPONSES TO ITEM 19: IN YOUR OPINION, SHOULD OTHER 
SUBJECTS BESIDES READING, MATHEMATICS, AND 

WRITING BE TESTED ON THE LOUISIANA 
STATE-ASSESSMENT PROGRAM? 

Choices 

Educators Yes No Total 

Superintendents - 14 43 57 
Per cent 24. 6 75.4 27.4 

Principals 32 49 81 
Per cent 39.5 60. 5 38. 4 

Teachers 20 50 70 
Per cent 28.6 71. 4 33. 7 

Total 66 142 208 
Per cent 31. 7 68.3 100.0 

3. 936 2 
Significance 

.1397 

3.936 with 2 degrees of freedom was computed and found not to 

be significant at the .05 level of confidence. One hundred 
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forty-two (68.3 per cent) of the respondents felt that no 

other subjects should be added to the three subjects cur-

rently being tested on the state assessment. Only sixty-

six (31.0 per cent) felt that "other" subjects should be added, 

"If you checked 'Yes' in 19 above, what other subject(s) 

should be added?" was the next question asked and whose 

responses are tabulated in Table XX. A chi-square value of 

TABLE XX 

RESPONSES TO ITEM 20: IF YOU CHECKED "YES" IN 19 ABOVE 
WHAT OTHER SUBJECT(S) SHOULD BE ADDED? 

Educators 

Superintendents 
Per cent 

Principals 
Per cent 

Teachers 
Per cent 

Total 
Per cent 

Raw Chi-Square 
5.230 

Social 
Studies 

10 
41.6 

2.2 

43.2 

12 
35.3 

44 
40.4 

Choices 

Science 

df 
4 

12 
50. 0 

23 
45.0 

13 
38. 3 

48 
44. 0 

Other 

2 

8.4 

6 
1 1 . 8 

9 
26.4 

17 
15.6 

Total 

24 
22.0 

51 
46.8 

34 
31. 2 

109 
100. 0 

Signi ficance 
.2440 

5.230 with 4 degrees of freedom was not significant at the 

.05 level of significance. All three groups had very similar 

responses to this question. "Science" was checked by 
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forty-eight (44.0 per cent) while "social studies" was indi-

cated by forty-four (40.4 per cent) of the respondents. Only 

seventeen (15.6 per cent) checked "other" and listed what 

they thought should be tested. Of these seventeen, eight 

wrote "grammar," five listed "citizenship," three wrote "pen-

manship," and one indicated "English." 

The next question was "In your opinion, are the state-

assessment test results in your school district (parish/city) 

an accurate reflection of how students are actually performing?' 

Responses to this item are given in Table XXI. A chi-square 

value of 5.359 with 6 degrees of freedom was found not to be 

TABLE XXI 

RESPONSES TO ITEM 20: IN YOUR OPINION, ARE THE STATE-
ASSESSMENT TEST RESULTS IN YOUR SCHOOL DISTRICT 

(PARISH/CITY) AN ACCURATE REFLECTION OF 
HOW STUDENTS ARE ACTUALLY PERFORMING? 

Choices 

Defi- To Some Not at Not 
Educators nitely Extent All Sure , Total 

Superintendents 7 42 4 2 55 
Per cent 12.7 76.4 7.3 3.6 26. 7 

Principals 8 65 3 5 81 
Per cent 9.9 80.2 3.7 6.2 39.3 

Teachers 5 55 2 8 70 
Per cent 7.1 78.6 2.9 11. 4 • 34.0 

Total 20 162 9 15 206 
Per ccnt 9.7 78.6 4.4 7 . 3 100.0 

Raw Lhi-Square df Significance 
5. 359 6 4986 
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significant at the .05 level of confidence. One hundred 

sixty-one (78.6 per cent) of the respondents felt that "to 

some extent" the test results in their school district were 

an accurate reflection of how..well their students were per-

forming. This choice received the most responses from all 

groups of educators. Twenty (9.7 per cent) said that the 

test results were "definitely" an accurate reflection, while 

nine (4.4 per cent) said "not at all." "Not sure" was checked 

by fifteen (7.3 per cent) of the respondents. 

The next question asked was "In your opinion, are the 

state-assessment test results in other school districts 

(parish/city) an accurate reflection of how the students in 

those districts are actually performing?" Responses to this 

item are shown on page 65, in Table XXII. A chi-square value 

of 16.048 with 6 degrees of freedom was found to be signif-

icant at the .0135 level of confidence. Educators were di-

vided in their opinions as to how accurate assessment results 

were in other school districts. "To some extent" was checked 

by ninety-eight (47.1 per cent) of the educators. Approx-

imately half, thirty-one (55.4 per cent) superintendents 

and forty-one (50.0 per cent) principals, of the respondents 

felt that the results were "to some extent" an accurate 

reflection of student performance. Eighty-six (41.3 per cent) 

of the educators said they were "not sure." However, of this 

group, thirty-nine (55.8 per cent) teachers said they were 

"not sure." Eighteen (8.7 per cent) of the respondents said 



TABLE XXII 

RESPONSES TO ITEM 22: IN YOUR OPINION, ARE THE STATE-
ASSESSMENT TEST RESULTS IN OTHER SCHOOL DISTRICTS 

(PARISH/CITY) AN ACCURATE REFLECTION OF HOW 
THE STUDENTS IN THOSE DISTRICTS 

ARE ACTUALLY PERFORMING? 

65 

Educators 

Superintendents 
Per cent 

Principals 
Per gent 

Teachers 
Per cent 

Total 
Per cent 

Defi-
nitely 

4 

7.1 

1 

1.2 

1 
1.4 6 
2.9 

Choices 

Raw Chi-Square 
16.048 

To Some 
Extent 

31 
55.4 

41 
50.0 

26 
37.1 

98 
47.1 

df 
6 

Not at 
All 

7 

12.5 

7 

8.5 

4 
5.7 18 
1. 7 

Not 
Sure 

14 
25.0 

33 
40.3 

39 
5 5.8 

86 
41.3 

Total 

56 
26. 9 

82 
39. 4 

70 
33. 7 

208 
10 0.0 

Significance 
. 0135 

"not at all," while only six (2.9 per cent) educators said 

the assessment test results "definitely" were an accurate 

reflection of student performance. 

The next question was "As to difficulty, how would you 

classify the Louisiana State-Assessment Tests?" Responses to 

this item are given in Table XXIII, page 66. A chi-square 

value of 5.564 with 6 degrees of freedom was computed and 

found not to be significant at the .05 level of confidence. 

One hundred sixty-five (82.5 per cent) of the respondents 



TABLE XXIII 

RESPONSES TO ITEM 23: AS TO DIFFICULTY, HOW 
WOULD YOU CLASSIFY THE LOUISIANA 

STATE-ASSESSMENT TESTS? 

66 

Educators 

Superintendents 
Per cent 

Principals 
Per cent 

Teachers 
Per cent 

Total 
Per cent 

Too 
Difficult 

Raw Chi-Square 
5.564 

41 
77.4 

65 
83.3 

59 
85.5 

165 
! 2 . 5 

Choices 

Just About 
Right 

df 
6 

11 
20.8 

13 
16. 7 

10 
14. 5 

34 
17.0 

Too 
Easy 

1 
1 . 8 

0 
0 

0 
0 

1 
5 

Total 

53 
26.5 

78 
39. 0 

69 
34. 5 

200 
100. 0 

Significance 
.4737 

said that the state-assessment tests were "too difficult." 

Thirty-four (17.0 per cent) indicated that the tests were 

just about right," and only one (.5 per cent) educator, a 

superintendent, said they were "too easy." 

"As a result of the state-assessment program, has the 

content of the curriculum changed in your school district 

(parish/city)?" was the next question asked in this study. 

Responses to this item are reported in Table XXIV, page 67. 

A chi-square value of 7.482 with 6 degrees of freedom was 

determined not to be significant at the .05 level of 
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TABLE XXIV 

RESPONSES TO ITEM 24: AS A RESULT OF THE STATE-ASSESSMENT 
PROGRAM, HAS THE CONTENT OF THE CURRICULUM CHANGED 

IN YOUR SCHOOL DISTRICT (PARISH/CITY)? 

Educators 

Superintendents 
Per cent 

Principals 
Per cent 

Teachers 
Per cent 

Total 
Per cent 

Defi-
nitely 

6 
10.7 

12 
15.0 

11 
15.7 

29 
14.1 

Raw Chi-Square 
7.482 

Choices 

To Some 
Extent 

39 
69.6 

51 
63.8 

39 
55.7 

129 
62. 6 

df 
6 

Not at 
All 

11 
19.7 

12 
15.0 

13 
18.6 

36 
17.5 

Not 
Sure 

0 
0 

5 
6.2 

7 
10.0 

12 
5.8 

. Total 

56 
27.2 

80 
38.8 

70 
34. 0 

206 
100.0 

Significance 
.2785 

confidence. One hundred twenty-nine (62.6 per cent) of the 

educators said that "to some extent" the content of the cur-

riculum in their districts had changed. Thirty-six (17.5 per 

cent) said the content of the curriculum had not changed at 

all. Twenty-nine (14.1 per cent) of the respondents said 

that the curriculum had "definitely" changed. "Not sure" was 

checked by twelve (5.8 per cent) of the educators. 

Public Relations 

The next question asked was "How pleased are you with the 

way the news media reports the Louisiana State-Assessment 
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data?" Responses to this item are given in Table XXV, page 

69. A chi-square value of 24.919 with 8 degrees of freedom 

was significant at the .0010 level of confidence. Educators 

were divided in their opinions concerning this question. 

Sixty-four (31.2 per cent) of the respondents said they were 

"somewhat pleased," while sixty-four (31.2 per cent) also 

said they were "somewhat displeased." "Very displeased" was 

checked by thirty-four (16.6 per cent) with only eight (3.9 

per cent) saying they were "very pleased." Thirty-five 

(17.1 per cent) said they were "not sure." Teachers as a 

group were the least sure about this question with twenty-

three (32.9 per cent) checking "not sure." Superintendents 

and principals checked "somewhat displeased" most frequently. 

"If you checked, 'very pleased' or 'somewhat pleased' 

in 25 above, why are you pleased?" was the next question 

asked. These responses were grouped into five categories 

as shown in Table XXVI, page 70. The chi-square value of 

14.124 was determined not to be significant at the .05 level 

of significance with 8 degrees of freedom. All groups seemed 

to respond as predicted. Twenty-six (42.6 per cent) of the 

respondents said the "public has become aware" of the state-

assessment program while nineteen (31.2 per cent) said the 

"results were understandable." Eight (13.1 per cent) of the 

educators said "our test results were good." "Pointed out 

need for testing" was written by six (9.8 per cent) of the 

educators. Only two (3.3 per cent.) of the educators listed 
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"other" reasons as to why they were pleased with the way the 

news media reports the Louisiana State-Assessment data. 

The next question was "If you checked, 'somewhat dis-

pleased' or 'very displeased' in 25 above, why are you dis-

pleased?" The responses for this question are reported in 

Table XXVII, page 72. A chi-square value of 7.760 was 

determined not to be significant at the .05 level of confi-

dence. Forty-five (54.0 per cent) of the educators said 

that they were displeased with the "method of reporting," 

while twenty-eight (33.0 per cent) said they were displeased 

with the "negative attitude of the media." "Responsibility 

for failure placed on educators" was listed by nine (11.0 

per cent) of the respondents. Only two (2.0 per cent) of the 

educators listed "other" reasons. The "method of reporting" 

was the most frequent answer given by educators as to why they 

were displeased with the way the news media reports the data. 

"Do you feel that the data given to the news media by 

the state department of education should be presented in a 

manner so comparisons between school districts (parish/city) 

can be made?" was the next question asked on the questionnaire. 

Responses to this item are shown in Table XXVIII, page 73. A 

chi- square value of 7.776 with 6 degrees of freedom was deter-

mined not to be significant at the .05 level of confidence. 

One hundred seven (52.4 per cent) of the respondents said 

they were 'not at all" in favor of the state department of 

education giving data to the media so that comparisons could 
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TABLE XXVIII 

RESPONSES TO ITEM 28: DO YOU FEEL THAT THE DATA GIVEN TO 
THE NEWS MEDIA BY THE STATE DEPARTMENT OF 

EDUCATION SHOULD BE PRESENTED IN A 
MANNER SO COMPARISONS BETWEEN 

SCHOOL DISTRICTS (PARISH/ 
CITY) CAN BE MADE? 

Educators 

Choices 

Defi-
nitely 

To Some 
Extent 

Not at 
All 

Not 
Sure Total 

Superintendents 
Per cent 

Principals 
Per cent 

Teachers 
Per cent 

Total 
Per cent 

9 
1 6 . 1 

15 
18.8 

10 
14.7 

34 
16.7 

Raw Chi-Square 
7. 776 

6 
10.7 

19 
23.7 

20 
29.4 

45 
22. 1 

df 
6 

36 
64. 3 

38 
47. S 

33 
4 8.5 

107 
52.4 

5 

8.9 

8 

10.0 

5 
7.4 
18 

8.8 

56 
27.5 

80 
39. 2 

68 
33. 3 

204 
100.0 

Significance 
.2549 

be made. Forty-five (22.1 per cent) said that "to some 

extent" the data for comparisons should be given while thirty-

four (16.7 per cent) said "definitely." Only eighteen (8.8 

per cent) said that they were "not sure." 

"Is the school board in your school district (parish/ 

city) informed in an open board meeting of the results of the 

state - assessment program?" was the next item asked in the 

questionnaire. Responses to this item are shown in Table 

XXIX, page 74. A chi-square value of 57.011 with 4 degrees 
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TABLE XXIX 

RESPONSES TO ITEM 29: IS THE SCHOOL BOARD IN YOUR 
DISTRICT (PARISH/CITY) INFORMED IN AN OPEN BOARD 

MEETING OF THE RESULTS OF THE 
STATE-ASSESSMENT PROGRAM? 

Choices 

Do Not 
Educators Yes No Know Total 

Superintendents 53 2 1 56 
Per cent 94.6 3.6 1.8 27.2 

Principals 63 1 16 80 
Per cent 78.7 1.3 20.0 38.8 

Teachers 27 1 42 70 
Per cent 38. 6 1.4 60.0 34.0 

Total 143 4 59 206 
Per cent 69. 5 1.9 28 . 6 100.0 

57.Oil 0001 

of freedom was shown to be significant at the .0001 level of 

confidence. The educators were very divided in their opinions 

concerning this question. "Yes" was checked by one hundred 

forty-three (69.5 per cent) of the educators. Overwhelmingly 

the superintendents (94.6 per cent) and principals (78.7 per 

cent) said "Yes" that the school board was informed in an 

open meeting of the results of the state assessment. However, 

only twenty-seven (38.6 per cent) of the teachers said "Yes." 

Fifty-nine (28.6 per cent) of the respondents said they "do 

not know" with forty-two (60.0 per cent) of these being 
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teachers. Only four (1.9 per cent) of the educators said 

"No." 

The next question asked was "Are the parents and general 

public in your school district (parish/city) informed about 

the results of the state-assessment program?" Responses to 

this item are given in Table XXX. A chi-square value of 

TABLE XXX 

RESPONSES TO ITEM 30: ARE THE PARENTS AND GENERAL PUBLIC 
IN YOUR SCHOOL DISTRICT (PARISH/CITY) INFORMED ABOUT 

THE RESULTS OF THE STATE-ASSESSMENT PROGRAM? 

Choices 

Do Not 
Educators Yes No Know Total 

Superintendents 53 2 2 57 
Per cent 93. 0 3.5 3.5 27.5 

Principals 70 3 7 80 
Per cent 8 7.5 3.7 8.8 38. 7 

Teachers 47 4 19 70 
Per cent 67.1 5 . 7 27. 2 33. 8 

Total 170 9 28 207 
Per cent 82. 2 4.3 13.5 100.0 

18.644 . 0009 

18.644 with 4 degrees of freedom \vas found to be significant 

at the .0009 level of confidence. Educators were divided as 

to how informed the public was about the state-assessment 

results. One hundred seventy (82.2 per cent) of the educators 
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said that the public was informed, while only nine (4.3 per 

cent) said they were not informed. Twenty-eight (13.5 per 

cent) said they "do not know." Of the educators who checked 

"do not know," nineteen (27.2 per cent) of these were teachers 

"In your opinion, how can the public relations aspect 

of the Louisiana State-Assessment Program be improved?" was 

the next question asked in this study. The list of responses 

for this question are shown in Table XXXI, page 77. A chi-

square value of 33.650 was obtained with 8 degrees of free-

dom which was significant at the .0050 level of confidence. 

Educators differed a great deal in their responses to this 

item. Twenty-seven (23.2 per cent) of the educators said 

"better handling of test data" would improve the public 

relations aspect of the Louisiana State-Assessment Program. 

"Positive attitude by media" was listed by twenty-seven 

(23.3 per cent) while twenty-four (20.7 per 'cent) said 

"better communication." Twenty-four (20.7 per cent) also 

indicated "involving parents in process" would improve public 

relations. Fourteen (12.0 per cent) gave "other" reasons 

that would improve public relations. 

The next question was "In your opinion, what is the 

strength (s) of the Louisiana State-Assessment Program?" A 

chi-square value of 4.770 with 8 degrees of freedom was 

determined not to be significant. Table XXXII, page 78 

indicates the various responses from the educators. All 

educators were in agreement as to the strength(s) of the 
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assessment program. Forty-one (30.1 per cent) of the edu-

cators said that the assessment program "standardizes the 

state curriculum" while thirty-four (25.0 per cent) said it 

"set minimum levels of acceptable achievement." All groups 

of educators listed "standardizes the state curriculum" as 

their most frequent choice. Twenty-eight (19.9 per cent) 

said that the strength of the Louisiana State-Assessment 

Program is that it "identifies strengths and weaknesses." 

"Gives public a measure of education in Louisiana" was listed 

by twenty-six (19.1 per cent) of the educators as a strength. 

Eight (5.9 per cent) of the educators listed "other" 

strengths. 

The next question asked in this study was "In your 

opinion, what is the weakness(es) of the Louisiana State-

Assessment Program?" Responses to this question are reported 

in Table XXXIII, page 80. A chi-square value of 17.700 was 

determined not to be significant with 10 degrees of freedom. 

The majority of educators, fifty (40.3 per cent), indicated 

that the "testing process was invalid." "Some of the test 

sections need to be revised" was listed by twenty-one (16.9 

per cent) while eighteen (14.5 per cent) said "communication 

with the public" was the weakness in the assessment program. 

Fifteen (12.2 per cent) said the Louisiana State-Assessment 

Program was "not in students' best interest." "Negative 

attitude of media" was listed by fourteen (11.3 per cent) 

while only six (4.8 per cent) listed "other" reasons. 
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Summary of Items Related to Research Questions 

The first research question was "What are the differ-

ences, if any, among the perceptions of superintendents, 

principals, and teachers of their understanding of the 

Louisiana State-Assessment Program?" The summary of the 

responses to this research question is shown in Table XXXIV, 

There were five questions placed on the questionnaire to 

answer this research question. The five questions were 

TABLE XXXIV 

RESEARCH QUESTION 1: WHAT ARE THE DIFFERENCES, IF ANY, 
AMONG THE PERCEPTIONS OF SUPERINTENDENTS, 

PRINCIPALS, AND TEACHERS OF THEIR 
UNDERSTANDING OF THE LOUISIANA 

STATE-ASSESSMENT PROGRAM? 

Items Chi-Square 
Degrees of 
Freedom 

Level of 
Significance 

4 2. 239 2 .3265 (N.S.) 

5 17.426 6 . 0078 

24 7.482 6 .2785 (N.S.) 

32 4. 770 8 .7120 (N.S.) 

33 17.700 10 .0643 (N.S.) 

item numbers 4, 5, 24, 32, and 33. As shown in Table XXXIV, 

only one (item 5) of the questions produced significant dif-

ferences among the three groups. Basically the three groups 

of educators understand the Louisiana State-Assessment Program 
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in a very similar manner. Educators were divided in their 

opinions as to how the test items relate to the standards as 

defined in the Louisiana Minimum Standards. 

The second research question was "What are the differ-

ences, if any, among the perceptions of superintendents, 

principals, and teachers concerning the use of minimum stand-

ards for all students?" Table XXXV gives the summary of the 

TABLE XXXV 

RESEARCH QUESTION 2: WHAT ARE THE DIFFERENCES, IF ANY, 
AMONG THE PERCEPTIONS OF SUPERINTENDENTS, 

PRINCIPALS, AND TEACHERS CONCERNING 
THE USE OF MINIMUM STANDARDS 

FOR ALL STUDENTS? 

Items Chi - Square 
Degrees of 
Freedom 

Level of 
Significance 

6 5.936 4 .2039 (N.S.) 

7 . 780 2 .7500 (N.S.) 

8 14.325 6 .0262 

14 3.233 2 .1986 (N.S.) 

15 20.233 10 .0259 

responses to this question. Five questions were listed on 

the questionnaire to determine the opinions of educators 

regarding this research question. The five questions were 

item numbers 6, 7, 8, 14, and 15. Two questions (item numbers 

8 and 15) showed significant differences among the groups. 
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Educators were divided about using state-assessment test 

results for promotion from one grade to the next. Respondents 

who felt the grade eleven assessment test should not determine 

high school graduation gave a variety of reasons for not using 

it. The educators listed six different groups of reasons for 

not using the grade eleven test to determine high school 

graduation. 

The next research question was "What are the differences, 

if any, among the perceptions of superintendents, principals, 

and teachers concerning the tracking of students?" A summary 

of responses to this question is given in Table XXXVI. Three 

TABLE XXXVI 

RESEARCH QUESTION 3: WHAT ARE THE DIFFERENCES, IF ANY, 
AMONG THE PERCEPTIONS OF SUPERINTENDENTS, 

PRINCIPALS, AND TEACHERS CONCERNING 
THE TRACKING OF STUDENTS 

Items Chi-Square 
Degrees of 
Freedom 

Level of 
Significance 

9 23.583 4 . 0001 

10 3.210 8 .8851 (N.S.) 

11 11.113 4 . 0253 

questions were placed in the questionnaire to determine this 

answer. The three questions were item numbers 9, 10, and 11 

Of the three questions asked, two (item numbers 9 and 11) 

of them had a significant difference in responses among the 
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educators. Respondents indicated similar opinions in picking 

out the track(s) that students should follow if they do not 

receive a regular diploma. Differences did exist for this 

research question. Educators were divided in their opinions 

about the tracking of students. 

"What are the differences, if any, among the perceptions 

of superintendents, principals, and teachers for having min-

imum standards in vocational programs?" was the next research 

question asked. Table XXXVII gives the summary of these 

TABLE XXXVII 

RESEARCH QUESTION 4: WHAT ARE THE DIFFERENCES, IF ANY, 
AMONG THE PERCEPTIONS OF SUPERINTENDENTS, PRINCIPALS, 

AND TEACHERS FOR HAVING MINIMUM STANDARDS 
IN VOCATIONAL PROGRAMS? 

Degrees of Level of 
Items Chi - Square Freedom Significance 

12 26.090 16 .0641 (N.S.) 

13 3.993 6 .6775 (N.S.) 

responses. Two questions were placed upon the questionnaire 

to ascertain this. They were item numbers 12 and 13. These 

questions produced no significant differences among the edu-

cators. Educators were very similar in their opinions about 

the vocational education program. 

The next research question was "What are the differences, 

if any, among the perceptions of superintendents, principals, 
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and teachers concerning the quantity and quality of testing?" 

A summary of the responses to this research question is found 

in Table XXXVIII. Eight questions were placed on the instru-

ment to answer this research question. These eight questions 

were item numbers 16, 17, 18, 19, 20, 21, 22, and 23. Seven 

of the eight produced no significant differences among the 

educators. Only one (item number 22) question showed a 

TABLE XXXVIII 

RESEARCH QUESTION 5: WHAT ARE THE DIFFERENCES, IF ANY, 
AMONG THE PERCEPTIONS OF SUPERINTENDENTS, 
PRINCIPALS, AND TEACHERS CONCERNING THE 

QUANTITY AND QUALITY OF TESTING? 

Items 

! 

Chi - Square 
Degrees of 
Freedom 

Level of 
Significance 

1 6 38.790 28 .0815 (N.S.) 

17 7. 018 6 .3191 (N.S.) 

18 8.148 : 8 .5540 (N.S.) 

19 3. 936 2 .1397 (N.S.) 

20 5. 2 30 4 .2440 (N.S.) 

21 5.359 6 .4986 (N.S.) 

22 16.048 6 .0135 

23 5. 564 6 .4747 (N.S.) 

significant difference. Educators were sharply divided in 

their opinions as to the accuracy of state-assessment test 

results in other school districts. Basically there were no 
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significant differences among the perceptions of educators 

concerning the quantity and quality of testing. 

The last research question asked was "What are the 

differences, if any, among the perceptions of superintend-
J 

ents, principals, and teachers toward the public relations 

aspect of the Louisiana State-Assessment Program?" A summary 

of the responses to this question are given in Table XXXIX. 

TABLE XXXIX 

RESEARCH QUESTION 6: WHAT ARE THE DIFFERENCES, IF ANY, 
AMONG THE PERCEPTIONS OF SUPERINTENDENTS, PRINCIPALS, 

AND TEACHERS TOWARD THE PUBLIC RELATIONS 
ASPECT OF THE LOUISIANA STATE-

ASSESSMENT PROGRAM? 

Items Chi-Square 
Degrees of 
Freedom 

Level of 
Significance 

25 24.919 8 . 0010 

26 14.124 8 .0786 (N.S.) 

27 7. 760 6 .5000 (N.S.) 

28 7.776 6 .2549 (N.S.) 

29 57.Oil 4 .0001 

30 18.644 4 .0009 

31 33.650 8 . 0050 

Seven questions were asked on the questionnaire to determine 

the answer to this research question. The seven questions 

were item numbers 25, 26, 27, 28, 29, 30, and 31. Four (item 
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numbers 25, 29, 30 and 31) of the questions were determined 

to be significant while three were not. Educators were very 

sharply divided concerning the public relations aspect of 

the state-assessment program. 



CHAPTER V 

SUMMARY ANALYSIS 

The primary motivation for conducting this investigation 

was the wide-spread controversy among educators as to the 

value of the Louisiana State-Assessment Program. Discussion 

with educators throughout the state produced a conglomeration 

of various opinions. Superintendents, principals, and teach-

ers voiced opinions that were similar yet different in many 

respects. There was a need to determine what the concerted 

opinions among these groups really were. 

Questionnaire methodology produced a set of questions 

aimed at obtaining opinions from educators that could be used 

to determine differences in these perceptions. Responses to 

these questions produced value judgments from the educators 

which could be used as a basis for conclusions, implications, 

and recommendations to follow. 

Six research questions were asked to determine if sig-

nificant differences actually existed among the groups. The 

first research question was "What are the differences, if any, 

among the perceptions of superintendents, principals, and 

teachers of their understanding of the Louisiana State-

Assessment Program?" This research question produced no 

significant differences among the groups. Based upon this 

study, superintendents, principals, and teachers perceived 

88 
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the Louisiana State-Assessment Program in much the same 

manner. 

The second research question was "What are the differences, 

if any, among the perceptions of superintendents, principals, 

and teachers concerning the use of minimum standards for all 

students?" This research question produced no significant 

differences among the groups of educators. All groups were 

in agreement as to the use of minimum standards for all stu-

dents. Research question number three was "What are the dif-

ferences, if any, among the perceptions of superintendents, 

principals, and teachers concerning the tracking of students?" 

Significant differences did exist among the groups for this 

research question. Educators were divided in their opinions 

concerning tracking of students. 

"What are the differences, if any, among the perceptions 

of superintendents, principals, and teachers for having min-

imum standards in vocational programs?" was the next research 

question. No significant differences were found in the 

responses of the educators. All groups perceived minimum 

standards for vocational education programs in a similar 

manner. 

Research question number five was "What are the dif-

ferences, if any, among the perceptions of superintendents, 

principals, and teachers concerning the quantity and quality 

of testing?" When the items pertaining to this question were 

analyzed, no significant differences were produced. All 
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groups of educators viewed the quantity and quality of testing 

in the same manner. 

"What are the differences, if any, among the perceptions 

of superintendents, principals, and teachers toward the 

public relations aspect of the Louisiana State-Assessment 

Program?" was the last research question asked in this study. 

Significant differences were found to exist among the edu-

cators. Opinions of educators varied widely. Superinten-

dents and principals tended to be more critical of the news 

media and the handling of test data by the state department 

of education. Teachers tended to be less critical and often 

simply said "not sure." 

Twelve items on the questionnaire produced significant 

differences among the groups. These items are summarized as 

follows. 

Item 1: Educators indicated a wide-range in years of 

experience in their present positions. The range was from 

less than one year to sixteen or more years. 

Item 2: Total years of educational experience varied 

among the groups of educators. Total educational experience 

varied from less than one year to sixteen or more years. 

Item 3: The respondents indicated a wide-range of 

degrees held. The degrees varied from a bachelor's degree 

to a doctorate. 

Item 5: Educators were divided in their opinions as to 

what relationship there was between the test items on the 
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state-assessment program and the Louisiana Minimum Standards. 

The responses varied from a "definite relation" to "not 

sure." 

Item 9: Educators varied in their opinions concerning 

the use of state-assessment tests to place or track students 

into a program that would best suit their capabilities as 

determined by the state-assessment tests. The majority of 

the superintendents were opposed to tracking while principals 

and teachers were in favor of it. 

Item 11: Respondents were not in agreement as to 

whether or not students should receive a regular high school 

diploma upon completion of their track. The majority of 

superintendents were opposed to the granting of a high school 

diploma while principals and teachers were in favor of it. 

Item 15: Respondents were divided in their opinions as 

to why the eleventh-grade state-assessment test should not be 

used as the criteria to determine high school graduation. 

Superintendents felt that one test should not be the primary 

criteria or that other variables should be considered in 

determing high school graduation while principals and teachers 

selected other reasons. 

Item 22: Educators were not in agreement as to what 

extent the state - assessment tests were an accurate reflection 

of student performance in other school districts. Teachers 

and principals were more skeptical about the results in other 

districts than were the superintendents. 
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Item 25: Again educators could not agree as to how 

pleased they were with the news media reports on the state-

assessment data. About as many were "somewhat pleased" as 

were "somewhat displeased." Superintendents and principals 

were more displeased with the reports than were the teachers. 

Teachers most often answered "not sure." 

Item 29: Educators could not agree about whether or 

not the school board in their district was informed in an 

open meeting of the state-assessment results. Superinten-

dents and principals overwhelmingly said that their school 

board was informed of the state-assessment results. The 

majority of the teachers said they did not know. 

Item 30: Educators were not in agreement as to whether 

or not the parents and general public in their school dis-

trict were informed about the results of the state-assessment 

program. Superintendents and principals said the parents 

and general public in their school district were informed 

of the results of the state-assessment program while many 

of the teachers were not sure. 

Item 31: Educators could not agree as to how the public 

relations aspect of the Louisiana State-Assessment Program 

could be improved. Superintendents and principals were most 

concerned about the proper handling of test data. Teachers 

stressed a positive attitude by the news media and parent 

involvement in the assessment program. 
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All other items on the questionnaire produced no signif-

icant differences in the opinions of superintendents, prin-

cipals, and teachers. The educators agreed on their aivareness 

of the Louisiana Minimum Standards; all students meeting 

Louisiana Minimum Standards; which students should not meet 

these minimum standards; use of Louisiana State-Assessment 

Program to determine promotion; what tracks (vocational, 

academic, special education, or general) should be used to 

place students; what vocational programs are most dependent 

upon mastery of Louisiana Minimum Standards; minimum require-

ments for entrance into vocational programs; use of grade 

eleven state-assessment tests to determine graduation; what 

grades should be tested in the assessment program; the amount 

of testing being done in the schools; tests that should be 

eliminated; subjects to be tested in the assessment program; 

subjects to be added to the assessment program; accuracy of 

assessment-test results in their school district; difficulty 

level of the Louisiana State-Assessment tests; extent of 

change of curriculum in their school district as result of 

the state-wide assessment program; reasons for being pleased 

with the way the news media reports the assessment data; 

manner of presentation of assessment data by the state 

department of education to the news media; strengths of the 

state-assessment program; and the weaknesses of the 

state-assessment program. 



94 

Conclusions 

Conclusions that were drawn from the examination of the 

data are as follows. 

1. There is a wide-range of years of education experience 

among the superintendents, principals, and teachers. 

2. Superintendents and principals hold higher degrees 

than teachers. 

3. Educators are not in agreement about the relationship 

between the test items and the Louisiana Minimum Standards. 

4. Educators disagree about the tracking of students 

based upon state-assessment data. 

5. The granting of a high school diploma should not be 

based upon the results of the eleventh grade state-assessment 

test. 

6. There is disagreement among the superintendents, 

principals, and teachers about the accuracy of test scores in 

school districts. 

7. Teachers are more pleased with the way the news media 

reports the state-assessment data than are the superintendents 

and principals. 

8. Educators are not in agreement as to how informed 

their local school boards are about the state-assessment data. 

9. There is disagreement among the educators as to what 

extent the parents and general public are informed about the 

state-assessment data. 
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10. Methods of improving the public relations aspect of 

the state-assessment program is an area in which educators 

cannot agree. 

11. All Louisiana students should meet minimum standards 

12. Minimum requirements should be placed upon students 

entering vocational programs. 

13. The amount of testing in the school districts is 

satisfactory. 

14. No additional subjects should be added to the three 

(reading, mathematics, and writing) already being tested. 

15. The test items in the state-assessment program are 

too difficult. 

16. There were some changes in the curriculum as a 

result of the state-assessment program. 

17. The analysis of research questions produced many 

similarities among educators concerning the state-assessment 

program. 

Implications 

The analysis of all thirty-three items on the question-

naire and the summary of items according to the six research 

questions as found in Chapter IV have implications for all 

educators in the state of Louisiana. The analysis has par-

ticular implications for the Louisiana Legislature, Louisiana 

State Superintendent of Education, and the Louisiana Board 

of Elementary and Secondary Education. Educators are the 
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individuals called upon to carry out the laws passed by the 

above groups. Therefore, it is very important that their 

perceptions be understood. 

Differences did exist within some research questions. 

This would imply that not all educators are in agreement. 

Basically, superintendents, principals, and teachers view the 

state assessment in the same manner. 

Questionnaire items, when analyzed, produced some very 

interesting implications. Test items on the state-assessment 

test should be analyzed to determine if they relate to the 

Louisiana Minimum Standards. Alternatives to high school 

graduation requirements must be considered. Tracking of stu-

dents, if considered, should be approached cautiously. If 

tracking is implemented in Louisiana, care should be taken in 

determining what kind of a high school diploma should be 

issued. Accuracy of the test results should be considered 

when determining student performance. News media reports of 

Louisiana State-Assessment data should be viewed with caution. 

School boards should be informed about the state-assessment 

data. 

Parents and the general public should be kept abreast of 

the Louisiana State-Assessment Program. Methods of improving 

the public relations aspect of the Louisiana State-Assessment 

Program should be explored by all educators. Educators should 

develop stronger ties with the news media. 
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Recommendations 

Based on the review of related literature, research and 

analysis of data, the following recommendations are submitted. 

1. The analysis of the thirty-three questionnaire items, 

and the summary of items pertaining to the six research 

questions found in Chapter IV, should be used as a check list 

for future planning by the Education Committee of the 

Louisiana State Legislature, Louisiana State Department of 

Education, and the Louisiana Board of Elementary and 

Secondary Education. 

2. The State Department of Education should review the 

test items in the Louisiana State-Assessment Program to be 

sure that they correlate with the Louisiana Minimum Standards. 

3. The state should not get into a tracking program 

until a great deal of study has been made of it and the 

majority of educators are supporting the program. 

4. If a tracking program is developed in Louisiana, a 

study should be conducted on the type of diploma to be awarded. 

5. The State Department of Education should develop a 

plan to ensure that test results throughout the state are an 

accurate reflection of student performance in the three areas 

tested. 

6. The State Department of Education should work closely 

with the news media in the handling of test data to be sure 

that it is not presented in a manner that causes a negative 

reaction toward the schools. 
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7. Superintendents should be sure to inform the edu-

cators and general public when test data is given to the 

school board. Efforts should be made to utilize newspapers, 

radio, and television to adequately inform all educators. 

8. Special efforts should be made by administrators 

(superintendents and principals) to inform the parents and 

the general public about the results of the state-assessment 

program. All forms of mass communication should be used as 

well as school meetings, parent-teacher meetings, civic club 

meetings, and other public meetings. 

9. Educators throughout the state need to meet with the 

State Department of Education to develop methods that will 

improve the public relations aspect of the Louisiana State-

Assessment Program. 

10. A study similar to this one should be conducted to 

determine the perceptions of parents and students toward the 

Louisiana State-Assessment Program. 

11. A detailed study should be made to determine what 

factors caused the differences in the perceptions of super-

intendents, principals, and teachers toward the Louisiana 

State-Assessment Program. 



APPENDIX 
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QUESTIONNAIRE 

Perceptions of the Louisiana State Assessment 
Program by Superintendents, 

Principals, and Teachers 

In answering the following questions, please place a 

check mark in the appropriate space provided. If more space 

is needed, please attach additional comments. All responses 

are strictly confidential. 

Name 

School Parish 

Position: ( ) Superintendent ( ) Principal ( ) Teacher 

General Information 

How long have you held your present position? 

( ) Less than 1 year ( ) 4 to 6 ( ) 10 to 12 ( ) 16 or more 

( ) 1 to 3 ( ) 7 to 9 ( ) 13 to 15 

How many years of total educational experience do you have? 

( ) Less than 1 year ( ) 4 to 6 ( ) 10 to 12 ( ) 16 or more 

( ) 1 to 3 ( ) 7 to 9 ( ) 13 to 15 

What is the highest degree you hold7 

( ) Less than bachelors ( ) Masters ( ) Specialist 

( ) Bachelors ( ) Masters Plus 30 ( ) Doctorate 
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Curriculum 

4. Are you aware of the Louisiana Minimum Standards in either 

reading, or writing, or mathematics? 

( ) Yes ( ) No 

5. If you checked "Yes" in 4 above, do you feel that the test 

items relate to the standards as defined in the Louisiana 

Minimum Standards? 

( ) Definite relation ( ) No relation 

( ) Some relation ( ) No sure 

6. In your opinion should all students throughout the state 

meet the Minimum Standards established by the State 

Department of Education? 

C ) Yes ( ) No ( ) Not sure 

7. If you checked "No" in 6 above, which one(s) should not? 

8. Should the results obtained from the Louisiana State-

Assessment Program be the primary criteria to determine 

promotion from one grade to the next? 

( ) Definitely ( ) Not at all 

( ) To some extent ( ) Not sure 

9. Should the results of the state-assessment tests be used 

for placing (tracking) students in a program that best 

suits their capabilities? 

( ) Yes ( ) No ( ) Not sure 
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10. If you checked "Yes" in 9 above, what track(s) shoul4 be 

used? (You may check more than one) 

( ) Vocational ( ) General 

( ) Academic ( ) Other: 

( ) Special Education 

11. If you checked "Yes" in 9 above, should students receive 

a regular high school diploma following the completion 

of their track? 

( ) Yes ( ) No 

12. What vocational program(s) is most dependent upon the 

mastery of the Louisiana Minimum Standards? ( You may 

check more than one) 

( ) Business ( ) Agriculture ( ) Distributi 
Education Education 

( ) Industrial Arts ( ) Trade § ( ) Home 

Industry Economics 

( ) All of these ( ) None of these ( ) Other: 

13. If students are placed into regular vocational educat 

programs should minimum requirements be placed upon t 

prior to enrollment? 

( ) Definitely ( ) Not at all 

( ) To some extent ( ) Not sure 

14. Should the results of the grade 11 state-assessment t 

be used to determine high school graduation? 

( ) Yes ( ) No 

15. If you checked "No" in 14 above, why not? 

ve 

ion 

hem 

ests 
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16. At the present time, the Louisiana State-Assessment Tests 

are being given in grades 4, 8, and 11. In your opinion, 

what grade(s) should these tests be given? (You may 

check more than one) 

( ) K ( ) 3 ( ) 6 ( ) 9 ( ) 12 

( ) 1 ( ) 4 C ) 7 C ) 10 ( ) None 

( ) 2 ( ) 5 ( ) 8 ( ) 11 ( ) All 

17. How do you feel about the amount of testing being done 

in the schools of your district (parish/city)? 

( ) Too much ( ) Too little 

( ) About right ( ) Not sure 

18. If you checked "Too much" in 17 above, what test(s) 

should be eliminated? 

19. In your opinion, should other subjects besides reading, 

mathematics, and writing be tested on the Louisiana 

State-Assessment Program? 

( ) Yes ( ) No 

20. If you checked "Yes" in 19 above, what other subject(s) 

should be added? ( You may check more than one) 

( ) Social Studies ( ) Science ( ) Other: 

21. In your opinion, are the state-assessment test results 

in your school district (parish/city) an accurate 

reflection of how the students are actually performing? 

( ) Definitely ( ) Not at all 

( ) To some extent ( ) Not sure 
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22. In your opinion, are the state-assessment test results 

in other school districts (parish/city) an accurate 

reflection of how the students in those districts are 

actually performing? 

( ) Definitely ( ) Not at all 

( ) To some extent ( ) Not sure 

23. As to difficulty, how would you classify the Louisiana 

State-Assessment Tests? 

( ) Too difficult ( ) Just about right ( ) Too easy 

24. As a result of the state-assessment program, has the 

content of the curriculum changed in your school dis-

trict (parish/city)? 

( ) Definitely ( ) Not at all 

( ) To some extent ( ) Not sure 

Public Relations 

25. How pleased are you with the way the news media reports 

the Louisiana State-Assessment data? 

( ) Very pleased ( ) Very displeased 

( ) Somewhat pleased ( ) Not sure 

( ) Somewhat displeased 

26. If you checked "Very pleased" or "Somewhat pleased" 

in 25 above, why are you pleased? 

27. If you checked "Somewhat displeased" or "Very displeased' 

in 25 above, why are you displeased? 
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28. Do you feel that the data given to the news media by 

the State Department of Education should be presented 

in a manner so that comparisons between school dis-

tricts (parish/city) can be made? 

( ) Definitely ( ) Not at all 

( ) To some extent ( ) Not sure 

29. Is the school board in your school district (parish/ 

city) informed in an open board meeting of the results 

of the state-assessment program? 

C ) Yes ( ) No ( ) Do not know 

30. Are the parents and general public in your school dis-

trict (parish/city) informed about the results of the 

state-assessment program? 

C ) Yes ( ) No ( ) Do not know 

31. In your opinion, how can the public relations aspect 

of the Louisiana State-Assessment Program be improved? 

32. In your opinion, what is the strength(s) of the Louisiana 

State-Assessment Program? 

33. In your opinion, what is the weakness(es) of the 

Louisiana State-Assessment Program? 
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February 20, 1981 

Dear Colleague: 

Competency-based education is taking many forms in 
Louisiana. The Accountability Law passed in 1976 required 
that tests be administered to our students to determine their 
achievement in reading, mathematics, and writing. 

The Louisiana State assessment testing program has been 
given to the fourth, eighth, and eleventh grade students for 
the past three years. Many questions have been asked con-
cerning this program as well as recommendations for streng-
thening it. Up to this point, no study has been made on the 
status of the state-assessment program. 

\our help is needed to provide information to determine 
the status of this program. I am completing a dissertation 
requirement at North Texas State University. I am presently 
serving as director of curriculum for the Vernon Parish School 
Board. This study can provide valuable information to all of 
us involved in education in this state. I also plan to share 
this information with the state legislature for future guid-
ance, hopefully so that they may better understand how edu-
cators feel toward this program. 

Please return this questionnaire by March 5, 1981. The 
questionnaire is short and should only take about 10 to 15 
minutes to complete. The completion of this study is dependent 
upon your response. All responses will be held in strictest 
confidence. Results of this study will be furnished upon 
request. 

Thanks for your time and effort. 

GC/gc 

Enclosures 

Sincerely yours, 

Glen Cooley / 

P.S.: This study will be extremely 
involved in the administration of 
Your help will be deeply appreci 

of us 
state 

Dr.'Lorin 6m"ile)^ President 
Louisiana Association of School 

Executives 

luab] 
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March 6, 1981 

Dear Colleague: 

On February 20, 1981, you were mailed an important 
questionnaire concerning the Louisiana State Assessment 
Program. For the past three years we have all been very 
much involved in this program. At the present time, no 
study has been made that offers any form of evaluation for 
this program. 

This study provides the opportunity for the superin-
tendents, principals, and teachers in our state to voice 
their opinions about this program. All responses will be 
strictly confidential. A summary of the findings will be 
sent to you upon request. The results of this study will 
be important to me, to you, and the educators of this state 

Please help me to receive the 701 response that I must 
have to complete my study. Thanks for your time and effort 

Sincerely, 

Glen Cooley 

GC/ww 
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March 20, 1981 

Dear Colleague: 

Seventy-five per cent returns from the superintendents?, 
forty-six per cent returns from the principals?, forty-four 
per cent returns from the teachers? Yes! The response has 
been great. Superintendents, principals, and teachers 
throughout the state of Louisiana have made this possible. 

The responses have been fantastic and such percentage 
returns is excellent. In order for the study to be valid, 
a seventy per cent return is required from each professional 
group. 

Please complete the questionnaire and return in the self-
addressed envelope by April 3, 1981. Your help is deeply 
appreciated. If you would like a copy of the results of this 
study, please check below and return. 

Sincerely, 

Glen Cooley ' 

GC/gc 

Enclosure 

P.S.: This study will be very helpful to all of us involved 
in education in this state. Please hqjrft Glen /3> meet this 
goal by returning this questionnaire 

Dr. Lorin Smiley, /Immediate past 
president, Louisiana 
Association of School 
Executives 

I would like a copy of the results of this study. 
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